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Mark McLaughlin

London Borough of Sutton

Strategic Planning & Projects

Environment & Leisure

24 Denmark Rd

Carshalton

SM5 2JG






5 November 2007

BY EMAIL
Dear Mr McLaughlin

SUTTON: EDUCATION CONTRIBUTIONS FROM RESIDENTIAL DEVELOPMENT DRAFT SPD

Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) on Sutton’s draft Supplementary Planning Document (SPD) on Education Contributions from Residential Development.

General comments

We believe that this SPD fails almost all the tests of reasonableness outlined in Circular 5/2005. We believe this document is neither:

(ii) necessary to make the development acceptable in planning terms;

because the provision of housing is a core Government objective;

(iii) directly related to the proposed development;

because the SPD seeks borough-wide contributions to support secondary school education;

(iv) fairly and reasonably related in scale and kind to the proposed development;

because it seeks contributions from nearly all new housing units, irrespective of whether these will yield pupils;

(v) reasonable in all other respects

because this SPD fails to take into account its likely impact on housing delivery and the consequences for existing and future residents. 

Furthermore, as paragraph B9 of Circular 5/2005 states:

 “Planning obligations should not be used solely to resolve existing deficiencies in infrastructure provision or to secure contributions to the achievement of wider planning objectives that are not necessary to allow consent to be given for a particular development.”

With regard to the latter part of this statement, we would remind Sutton that it has an important social duty to provide housing for people. Providing an adequate supply of housing is currently one of the Government’s most important planning objectives. Sutton may well face pressure on school places in the future as a consequence of new housing development, but this can be mitigated by increased council tax contributions from householders. Moreover, this is a matter for Sutton’s education authority and is not a planning matter. I need not remind you that forcing people to live in overcrowded conditions, in temporary accommodation, or worst of all, on the streets, is hardly conducive to the educational success of the young people in Sutton. Delivering housing is therefore critical.

Document Status

Our principle objection to this document is that it has been published in advance of Sutton’s Local Development Plan and is therefore unsound under PPS12, 4.24, (i). It is unclear to the HBF why Sutton has chosen to publish this Draft SPD at this particular point in time, given that the Council’s Core Strategy is still in preparation (and yet to be formally examined). It is only at the end of that process with the receipt of a binding Inspector’s Report that we will know the final document’s content and the policy wording that the SPD will need to adhere to. 

Of course, the Council may feel that it is unable to wait and wishes to issue this SPD on the basis of the relevant ‘saved’ policy (CL2: Additional Demand for Facilities) from its Local Plan, but we feel this is premature. Therefore, on the basis that this SPD anticipates the LDP and on the basis that the evidence presented in the SPD suggests that there is spare capacity for the time being in Sutton’s primary and secondary schools, we feel that this SPD is premature and should be withdrawn until the Local Development Plan has been adopted. We do not object to the principle of education contributions as we accept the need to fund the infrastructure made necessary by our development. What we do object to is excessive and unjustified taxes on development where it is not justified because this should either be funded from the public purse or is not even necessary in the first place. If there is spare capacity then it is perfectly reasonable for that to be absorbed by new development before additional provision has to be funded by that new development. This must be taken into account in the council’s approach

Specific matters

The comments which follow are very much secondary to our fundamental objection: that if these requirements are to be introduced, this must be through the statutory LDF process, involving proper stakeholder engagement and be subject to independent scrutiny, and on the evidence that spare capacity does exist in Sutton’s schools (of which more below).

It is unclear as to who exactly has been involved in its formulation, particularly in terms of stakeholder involvement by the development industry. The document would appear to have been assembled entirely from a local authority perspective with little regard to the likely associated costs involved, or the impact that the document could have on housing delivery. The rest of this representation details specific objections we have to the draft of the SPD. 

Section 3: local justification

3.1 The HBF takes issue with this attempt by Sutton to depart from its own adopted Unitary Development Plan Policy (IMP1: Planning Obligations). Considering that this draft SPD is already being issued on the basis of a saved policy, we feel it is doubly wrong for the Council to then attempt to depart from established policy. Sutton’s policy on education contributions says: 

“the Council will only seek developer contributions to fund extra places in areas where need has been shown to exist in local schools”.

Sutton now wishes to ‘refine’ this policy further, insofar as it applies to secondary schools, allowing borough-wide contributions to be secured rather than payments being made on a case-by-case basis (as in the case of primary schools). 

This is in contravention of the tests of soundness outlined in PPS12. As you are aware, PPS12 indicates that SPD’s must be consistent with policies in the development plan documents or the ‘saved’ Local Plan (paragraph 2.43) and that whilst SPDs may contain policies which expand or supplement those policies, that SPDs should not include policies that should be subjected to proper independent scrutiny in accordance with statutory procedures (paragraph 2.44). We object, therefore, to this amendment to the Council’s UDP policy, which is both unreasonable and unsound. This will need to be subjected to proper public consultation and independent examination. Since such a departure from established policy constitutes a substantive material change it should be deleted.

Child Yield

With regard to the pupil yields there are two key elements to this matter which do not appear to have been taken into account, namely:

(i) that many house moves are local house moves which may not require a child to change school; and

(ii) the average household size is continuing to decrease quite markedly, and falling pupil numbers will result in surplus capacity in existing schools.

With regard to house moves, as most strategic housing market assessments are now identifying, the vast majority of house moves are moves within the same borough with a very high proportion within the same, or to an adjoining, ward. One of the main reasons given for such local moves is to ensure that a child’s schooling is not interrupted.

Secondly, given that household size is continuing to decrease (the average across the UK is now 2.33 persons per dwelling), and given the forecast preponderance of single-person households, pupil yields must be reviewed regularly and revised downwards where evidence supports this. 

While we acknowledge the improved evidence base upon which this SPD is based (the GLA Data Management and Analysis Group Briefing 2005/25), there is still a danger of over-estimating the propensity of new developments to comprise households containing school-age children requiring new school places. We would therefore question the tendency to seek more contributions than is justified by the evidence (see the Council’s own projections in the appendices which reveal declining pupil numbers up until 2011. See more on this below).

Full regard also has to be had to surplus school provision being generated as a result of falling birth rates. Sutton should regularly monitor surplus school capacity in order to see whether changes in school catchment’s areas are necessary or desirable in order to make the best use of the Borough’s existing school capacity. The Council’s own figures demonstrate a reasonable level of existing capacity: Appendix Two lists capacity in Sutton’s primary schools and shows a surplus of 348 places. Appendix Three which lists capacity in Sutton’s secondary schools, reveals a surplus of 488 school places. (You need to total-up the columns in the table relating to secondary school places. Did Sutton omit to do this intentionally to obscure the extent of the existing capacity, or was this simply an oversight?).

The HBF also feels that the pupil yields used in the calculation should be based on detailed local evidence to demonstrate that the tests of reasonableness in Circular 5/2005 have been met, particularly B5 (iv) and (v). 

Primary/Secondary School Yields/Contributions

The HBF is extremely concerned about the financial impact of these proposals on housing delivery. Contributions ranging between £474 for a two bed home up to £4,903 for each 4 bed home are inordinately excessive. 

We should remind Sutton that the Mayor is anxious to increase the number of family sized homes built in London. This policy will only disincentivise developers further from building larger homes as they struggle to operate in an already very tough market where profit margins are being progressively squeezed by the high cost of land and the numerous other conditions and obligations builders are now required to deliver (50% affordable homes; 20% on-site renewables; higher building specifications; etc). Such a policy could very easily tip the balance and render development sites unviable. A levy of between £474 to £4,903 on all new units of 2 to 4 beds in size, to account for a possible increase in secondary school-aged pupils is a major additional cost. Such costs have to be deducted either from the negotiated selling price of the land or passed onto prospective purchasers. The former will render sites insufficiently profitable for sale by landowners; the later will mean that homes will become too expensive for people to buy. 

We therefore believe that this section fails the Circular 5/2005 tests (iii), (iv) and (v).

7.4 Levying a compliance fee of 2.5% on all agreements over £10,000 is entirely unreasonable. Developers already pay planning application fees to cover administrative costs (and LPAs are eligible for Planning Delivery Grant monies to assist performance). 

This paragraph is therefore unreasonable in respect of Circular 5/2005 (iii) and (v) and should be deleted. 

Appendix 1: Supply of School places

We note that pupil numbers in both primary and secondary schools in Sutton are projected to decline between now and 2011. Of course, this may change, and the figures should be reviewed regularly, but these figures suggest there is more spare capacity than the Council suggests in the SPD and this undermines the Council’s justification to levy these exorbitant fees. 

Appendix 5: Education contributions for two, three and four bedroom homes

The Federation does not consider it appropriate for the Council to set out financial contribution requirements, including a ‘standard charges’ approach to securing education provision in an SPD. Instead, they should be properly considered as part of the DPD process, and subjected to a proper level of public scrutiny. 

Furthermore, any requirements will need to be in full compliance with national planning policy, including Circular 5/05.

Appendix 6: Calculating the child yield for a specific example

The example shows how a scheme involving 10 x 4 bed, 5 x 3-bed and 5 x 2 bed homes will require a total contribution of £145,519 from a developer. This is an excessive sum, and, given the many other contributions sought, we fear that this could render most development sites in Sutton unviable. 

Summary

We strongly recommend that Sutton (in conjunction with stakeholders) undertake an assessment of the likely impact of this, and other planning obligations, on housing delivery across the Borough, to test its viability.   

In the meantime the HBF recommends that this SPD is withdrawn until it can be introduced in a proper manner through the LDF process as required by PPS12. If it is not, the adopted SPD will carry little weight as a material planning consideration seeing that it is not in accordance with Government policy. This will further delay much needed housing development, disadvantaging the local community, the economy, and the Government’s stated planning objective of delivering a step change in housing delivery. 

We are copying this letter to the Government Office for London (GOL) for its view on whether the a scale and extent of the obligations being sought is reasonable and whether it is acceptable to re-issue this SPD in advance of consultation on the Core Strategy. I would be grateful if the Council could send me a copy of GOL’s response. 

I look forward to an acknowledgment of this letter. 

Yours sincerely
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James Stevens

Regional Planner for London

CC:
Government Office for London
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